Faculty Council
Minutes of September 19, 2024, Meeting

Voting Members Present
(Ex Officio): Xiaoxia Newton (President); Debra Smith (President-Elect); Denis Jacob Machado (Secretary); Emily Makas (FEC, COAA Faculty Chair); Barbara Knight (FEC, COB Faculty Chair); KR Subramanian (FEC, CCI); Jessica Schlueter (FEC, CCI Faculty Chair); Ryan Miller (FEC, COED); John Nance (FEC, COED Faculty Chair); Aidan Browne (FEC, COE); Matthew Whelan (FEC, COE Faculty Chair); George Shaw (FEC, CHHS); Elizabeth Stearns (FEC, CHESS); Heather Perry (FEC, CHESS Faculty Chair); Kevin McGoff (FEC, COS); Abby Moore (FEC, Library Faculty President); Jennifer Troyer (Provost & V.C. for Academic Affairs); Kevin Bailey (V.C. for Student Affairs); Bojan Cukic (CCI Dean); Malcolm Butler (COED Dean); Robert Keynton (COE Dean); Catrine Tudor-Locke (CHHS Dean); Bernadette Donovan-Merkert (COS Dean)
(Unit Representatives): Hughlene Burton (ACCT); Oscar de la Torre (AFRS); Catherine Fuentes (ANTH); Chris Jarrett (SOA); JB Burke (ARTS); Denis Jacob Machado (BINF); Melanie Harris (BIOL); Jordan Poler (CHEM); Bibi Reisdorf (COMM); Taghi Mostafavi (CS); Jack Culbreth (CSLG); Bruce Arrigo (CJUS); E.E. Balcos (DANC); Gang Chen (EEGS); Krista Saral (ECON); Madhav Manjrekar (ECE); Maciej Noras (ETCM); Melodye Gordon (ENGL); Deborah Beete (ECH); Dolly King (FINN); Elena Platonova (HMP); Karen Flint (HIST); Ertunga Ozelkan (ISE); Olga Padilla-Falto (LANG); Dawn Schmitz (LIB); Karen Ford-Eickhoff (MGMT); Alireza Golmohammadi (MKTG); Oleg Safronov (MATH); Regina Vrikkis (MEES); La Tonya Rafe (SON); Hali Hutchison-Houk (PAS); Lisa Rasmussen (PHIL); Menelaos Poutous (PHYS); Regina Branton (POLS); Lori Van Wallendael (PSYC); Erin Washburn (REEL); William Sherman (RELS); Matthew Mills (SOWK); Jill Yavorsky (SOCY); David Wilson (SIS); Chris O’Brien (SPCD); Debarati Dutta (WRDS) 
Voting Members Absent
(Ex Officio): Deb Ryan (FEC, COAA); Dongsong Zhang (FEC, COB); Katryna McCoy (FEC, CHHS Faculty Chair); Jan Rieman (FEC, CHESS); Tonya Bates (FEC, COS Faculty Chair); Amanda Binder (FEC, Library); Sharon Gaber (Chancellor); John Daniels (V.C. for Research); Jose Gamez (COAA Dean); Richard Buttimer (COB Dean); Christopher Boyer (CHESS Dean); Pinku Mukherjee (Graduate School Dean); Malin Pereira (Honors College Dean); Stephen Weiter (Library Dean); Teresa Petty (University College Dean)
(Unit Representatives): Matt Flynn (AERO); Mike Turner (APHC); Dongsong Zhang (BISOM); Wei Fan (CEGR); Harish Cherukuri (DTSC); Jamie Kudlats (EDLD); Joyce Dalsheim (GLBL); Hilary Dack (MDSK); Joseph Frederick (MSCI); Dylan Savage (MUSC); Mark Pizzato (THEA) 
Guests Present (Not Voting)
Matthew Wyse (Academic Affairs); Leslie Zenk (Academic Affairs, Associate Provost and Chief of Staff); Jack Cathey (Accountancy); Claire Kirby (Enrollment Management); Johnna Watson (Graduate School); Jesh Humphrey (Legal Affairs, General Counsel & V.C. for Institutional Integrity); Cathy Blat (OSDS, Assistant Dean); Kiran Budhrani (School of Professional Studies); Asher Haines (School of Professional Studies, Associate Provost)


1. Call to Order.  Faculty President Xiaoxia Newton called the meeting to order at 1:00 P.M.  Newton said she was honored for the opportunity to serve as Faculty President for this coming year and looks forward to working with all of you.  Newton acknowledged and thanked President-Elect Debra Smith, Faculty Secretary Denis Jacob Machado, and Faculty Governance Assistant Matt Wyse.


2. Roll Call/Quorum Check.  Members and guests used the Google form to record their attendance.  A quorum was pronounced when the live Google form results reached the quorum threshold.


3. Adoption of Agenda.  A motion was made to adopt the agenda and seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.

4. Report of the Provost (Dr. Jennifer Troyer).  Troyer gave the following report:
· Congratulations to Erik Byker, winner of the Bank of America Award for Teaching Excellence, and to Susan Michael, winner of the UNC Charlotte Award for Teaching Excellence.  These are annual awards.  I encourage everyone to nominate your colleagues.
· New Academic Leaders: Christopher Boyer, Founding Dean, College of Humanities & Earth and Social Sciences; Richard Buttimer, Dean, Belk College of Business; Bernadette Donovan-Merkert, Founding Dean, College of Science; Jose Gamez, Dean College of Arts + Architecture; Eric Heggestad, Inaugural Associate Provost for Faculty Affairs; and Teresa Petty, Associate Provost for Undergraduate Education and Dean of University College.
· Link to 2024-2025 job searches: https://provost.charlotte.edu/faculty-staff-resources/job-searches-employment/.  This link takes you the job descriptions.  Think about your colleagues who might be a good fit for the internal searches.  Nominate soon.
· Enrollment is record-breaking:
· Topped 31,000.  Thank you for making this happen
· Increases in the proportions of non-white students
· We are now considered an emerging Hispanic-serving institution (HSI) with Hispanic enrollment at 15.6% 
· Budget: 
· 3% Legislative increase (with resources allocated for retention and faculty promotion)
· Improved enrollment funding.  We are in a good position heading into next fiscal year due to enrollment numbers
· We did not get performance funding (budget for performance has not passed yet)
· Small tuition increases for out-of-state undergraduate students and both out-of-state and in-state graduate students.  This is the 9th consecutive year we are not permitted to increase in-state undergraduate tuition, which is 90% of the undergraduate population.  Maybe we will finally be able to increase next year.
· Positive trends in summer enrollment (students may be using this more strategically)
· Policies:
· The Faculty Executive Committee reviewed a couple policy changes that came from the UNC System Office during the summer.  A few more from the UNC System are coming.  We will share these with you
· A faculty working group will be formed to make responsible use of AI, especially in the classroom.  We’ll be announcing this soon
· A couple of virtual town halls are coming up.  Guidelines for Free Expression on Campus (tomorrow 9/20 at 2:00 P.M.) and Understanding the System’s New Equality Policy (Monday 9/23 at 2:00 P.M.).  Check Niner Insider for details: https://inside.charlotte.edu/2024/09/12/eli-lillys-gift-upcoming-town-halls-emerging-leaders-national-voter-registration-and-more/
· This Saturday is the 2024 International Festival, bigger and better than ever, with free parking.


5. Reports of Officers.  
a) Faculty President (Dr. Xiaoxia Newton):
· Faculty Assembly initiatives: FA is working with the UNC System on a few initiatives.  UNC Campuses were asked to nominate faculty members for the opportunities to serve on various task forces.  These task forces and our nominees include: 1. Academic Program Review Implementation (Rich Leeman); 2. Make the Case for Higher Ed (John Smail); 3. Role and Usefulness of Micro-Credentials (Shanna Coles and Harani Ramaprasad); 4. Artificial Intelligence Policy (Mary Lou Maher); 5. Faculty Assembly Governance (Susan Harden and Karen Ford-Eickhoff); and 6. Faculty Leadership Development (Scott Cliff).
· Board of Governor’s meeting key takeaways: 1. Budget committee; 2. Equality policy; 3. Enrollment; 4. Literacy; and 5. Faculty staff turnover in the UNC System.
· Gold Room: I received a question about the former Gold Room and whether it or something similar can be brought back.  I sent the question to Rich Amon, Vice Chancellor for Business Affairs.  Amon is working with the dining team to see what they can do.
· If there is interest among faculty about the campus master plan, we can invite Rich Amon to come and give a presentation at one of the Faculty Council meetings.
· Bookstore: The spring 2025 textbook order is due 10/1.  We have received some complaints about the Bookstore and Lee Gray, Senior Associate Provost, is working with the bookstore to solve these issues.  We can also invite the bookstore manager to Faculty Council.
· Advocacy: Please feel free to share with me good stories/success stories that I can share with the Board of Trustees.
· Good things: part-time faculty support, research grants post award management.


New Business.
6. Overview of the Faculty Council.  Newton went over the role and structure of the Faculty Council.  Newton asked for a show of hands of who was a returning member of the Faculty Council and then who was a new member.  We need 46 members to reach a quorum, so those who cannot attend a meeting should talk to their alternate.  Newton added that we currently have 20 standing committees of the Faculty Council and that an ad hoc committee is forming this year to look at faculty governance structure.


7. Consent Agenda.  Newton asked if there were any requests to remove an item(s) from the consent agenda for further discussion.  Hearing none, she entertained a motion to approve.  A motion to approve the consent agenda was made and seconded.  The motion carried unanimously.

The following consent agenda items were approved:
a) Minutes of the Faculty Council meeting of April 24, 2024
b) Request to Degree in Memoriam to Lee “Eli” Tucker
c) Received – 2023-2024 Annual Reports of Standing Committees

Newton asked if there was any other new business.  A member asked if there could be a hybrid option for Faculty Council meetings.  Another member asked if meetings could be recorded.  Newton indicated that she would investigate this.

8. Announcements.  
· Regina Branton (Political Science and Public Administration) had questions about the Faculty Research Grants Committee.  Newton asked Branton to forward those questions to her.  
· Lisa Rasmussen (Philosophy) asked what are we going to do about Peter Szanton, Office of Research Services Director, who is leaving the Division of Research?  Troyer answered that the Division of Research is working on a short and long-term replacement.
· Heather Perry (CHESS) said she has communicated with other Faculty Chairs and learned that issues with the bookstore include not ordering enough or not ordering at all, placing wrong orders, and other issues.  Newton hoped each of these issues is resolvable.  Most students want the textbook plan as its cost saving.  She has heard that non-traditional published books, even when the order is placed on time are not arriving on time.  Lee Gray, Senior Associate Provost, is working with the bookstore to find solutions.  Another member added that when materials are not a book it makes the process complicated and difficult.


9. Adjournment.  The meeting was adjourned at 1:42 P.M.
 
Minutes taken by Matthew Wyse, Faculty Governance Assistant, with assistance from Denis Jacob Machado, Faculty Secretary.
